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MINUTES
PRESENT:
 Carol Maga (Chair), Richard Akers, Benny Barnes, Terence Elliott, James Eyestone, Donna Floyd, Frank Hernandez, Bruce King, Jose Oliveira
ABSENT:
Darlene Poe
I.  Classroom Keys for Part-time Faculty
Carol said this issue has come up at College Council and Council of Chairs.  Part-time faculty need access to their classrooms.  The concern is if there is a shelter-in-place faculty need to be able to lock their classrooms.  There is also the concern that if part-time faculty are issued keys there is no process for collecting the keys from them at the end of the semester.

Richard said he hates to keep opening this can of worms, but he has been bringing this up for about ten years.  Everyone seems to think it’s a good idea for part-time faculty to have keys and that securing classrooms is important.  There are some policies that are outdated as far as who is responsible for collecting the keys when employees end their employment, etc.  Richard has proposed to the Safety Committee a series of benchmarks over the next four years so that faculty have the ability to secure their classrooms.  Unfortunately, Richard did not bring his proposal to this meeting.  Richard said this issue came up with the last lockdown when faculty were supposed to secure their classrooms.  Chad said securing the doors of buildings is what is important during an emergency.  Richard added that the college also has a liability if there is an assault in a classroom that wasn’t secure.  Carol and Terence weren’t sure this problem would disappear if part-time faculty have keys.  Some faculty won’t remember to lock their classrooms.
Chad said as far as part-time faculty being issued keys, Police Services is not in favor of it 100 percent.  Often when people request keys to classrooms, they also request a key to the building.  Police Services will not give people keys to buildings if they get a key to a classroom.  The police like to have to open buildings for people on the weekends.  They want to know if someone is in a building during off-hours.  However, if someone really needs keys to buildings, Police Services will issue them a key.  Part-time faculty with special needs should go to their division dean to request a key and the division dean would make the decision.  There are certain buildings where part-timers need a key to the classrooms and the building, but most part-timers don’t need keys.
Terence reported that this issue was discussed at the Deans’ meeting, and the deans feel that the policy is not clear.  There is never an exit interview.  The deans feel that the part-time faculty should have to turn in their keys at the end of each semester.  However, there has never been a clear policy about how to get keys back from staff when their employment ends.  The deans feel this is being put off on them and they have no way of collecting the keys from part-timers.  Terence added that right now, Police Services know when a classroom needs to be open and the police open the classrooms and buildings.  Terence suggested that a building monitor have the keys to the classrooms and the building monitor could go around and lock or unlock the classrooms.  There is no reason why part-time faculty who are teaching one class during normal hours need a key.    
Richard agreed that we shouldn’t issue keys if there is no plan to retrieve them, but we need to start working on a plan.  Chad said Police Services has a form letter they send when someone doesn’t return their keys after leaving which says they are in possession of property that isn’t theirs anymore and they will be charged with theft if the keys aren’t returned.  The keys are usually returned when the letter is sent.  If an employee is being fired, the police can be there at the time of termination and collect the keys then.  
Carol said currently division deans make the decision of who gets a key and who doesn’t.  Through the division deans, the department chairs are responsible.  Chad said Police Services has records of keys that are issued.  Police Services tries to open every door at a certain time of day and close everything at a certain time of day because they don’t have the staff to unlock doors all day long.  Access to the buildings will not change.

Everyone agreed that card keys will solve a lot of this problem.  Card keys are the best solution, but also the most expensive.  The buildings that will not be renovated soon should get card keys quickly.  The buildings that are scheduled to be renovated must get card keys.  It was noted that the CTC has card keys for all classrooms, but not for the offices.
Carol suggested having faculty put a $25 deposit on keys and they would have to return the keys to get their deposits back.   She is concerned because we have no idea what keys are out there.  She has seen people who are no longer employed at the college using keys to get access to our facilities.  We would almost have to re-key the entire campus to make the campus secure.  It is also not known who on campus has master keys.
Richard suggested looking at all the classrooms to determine which classrooms should be open all day.  Perhaps through scheduling we could make progress on this issue.  If we know some classrooms will be open first thing in the morning and will remain open all day we could try to give part-timers those classrooms.  Carol said that wouldn’t be possible because it is very difficult just to get all the morning classes scheduled.  

Carol would like one committee to work on this issue and that committee will be Operations Council.
Plans of Action
1.
Operations Council is the correct location for resolving this concern.
2.
Richard will bring the proposal he submitted to the Safety Committee to the next Operations Council meeting.
3.
Chad will look at the people who no longer work here who still have keys.

4.
Terence will find out who in his division has keys and who need keys as a sample division.

5.
Terence will bring this issue to the Dean’s Meeting.
 II.  Other
A.  Benches
Bruce reported that the creek in front of the SSC has been cleaned out.  Putting two benches there is being considered.  Bruce wondered if the Operations Council should decide the location of the benches or if the decision should be left to Buildings and Grounds.  Chef Nader would also like a bench near the Quiet Garden.  Bruce would also like to put a bench in the arboretum, for a total of four benches.  The color would be the standard color adopted at College Council.  Chad would ask that the bench in the arboretum be placed in a visible location, not where it can’t be clearly seen.

Carol had concerns about the pedestrian traffic between the AA-Building and the Quiet Garden that Chef Nader is building.  It’s not a good place for people to be crossing Campus Drive.  It’s on a curve and a hill.  Carol wondered if there should be a crosswalk there. 
Plans of Action
1.
Bruce and Chad will find the best possible spot for the bench to be placed in the arboretum.

2.
Bruce will check out the crossing from the AA-Building to the Quiet Garden to make it safer for pedestrian traffic.
The meeting adjourned at 10:00 a.m.

Minutes Recorded by Mary Healy
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